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	WELCOME
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new members to their first meeting of the Senate.
	205/05

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the following items were starred for discussion:
Agenda item 3(b)

Formal Business

· Extenuating Lateness Policy

Agenda item 6(a)

Budget Update 2005/06

Agenda item 7

Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures

Agenda item 9(a)

Academic Standards Committee

· Student Satisfaction Survey

· Optional Coursework

· Placement Learning Whistleblowing Procedure

· Academic Offences Procedure

	206/05

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 15 June 2005.


	207/05

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the start of the meeting.
	208/05

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/05/45)
	

	
	

	Noted
	Items of Formal Business reported in Paper S/05/45, copy attached to the file copy of the Minutes.


	209/05

	Resolved
	that paragraph 10(c) of the Progress and Appeals Procedures be amended with immediate effect, as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):
‘At the time of examination entry the Notes to Students will include advice about remind students of the policy for submitting an Extenuating Performance Form about extenuating circumstances which may have affected work during the year……..’.


	210/05

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	
	None
	211/05

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor’s statement to the Senate (attached as Appendix A) covering:

· Capital Building Programme
· Partnership with Colchester Institute

· National Framework Agreement

· National Student Survey

· University’s Research Income

· Student Recruitment in 2005/06

· Applications for Admission in 2006/07

· University’s Financial Position.


	212/05

	
	The Vice-Chancellor also reported on developments at the University’s campus in Southend (UoES).  A small number of Masters students had registered in October 2005 and the student intake target for October 2006 remained modest.  Substantial additional funded student numbers (ASNs) had been obtained from HEFCE and the NHS was supporting a number of health-related courses in the Department of Health and Human Sciences, part of which would be delivered in Southend.  The new teaching building was expected to be ready for use by the end of 2006 and an agreement in principle had been secured with the owners of the Palace Hotel to use its facilities for the provision of CPD courses.  Purpose-built student accommodation was expected to be available from October 2007.  

	213/05

	
	Student members were pleased to note the emphasis placed by the Vice-Chancellor on the need to improve employability in response the outcomes of the National Student Survey 2005.  It was noted that the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group had already discussed specific initiatives for implementation in the current academic year and beyond.

	214/05

	FINANCE REPORT
	

	
	
	

	(a)
Budget Update 2005-06 and Later Year Financial Forecasts to 2008-09 (S/05/46)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Student members expressed concern about the cuts of £50k and £75k in the IT and Library budgets respectively for the current academic year.  It was noted that the IT budget included a substantial contingency element and the budget cut would therefore make no impact on the quality of students’ learning environment.  Although the £75k cut in the Library’s budget was unwelcome in principle, the University’s spend per student on books and periodicals remained relatively high compared with the HE sector as a whole.  The Library budget was kept under review by the Library Committee.
	215/05

	
	
	

	
	Expenditure on staff was forecast to increase significantly during the period to 2008/09.  The forecast figures included an anticipated overall increase in staff costs of 7-10% resulting from the implementation of the National Framework Agreement in August 2006 as well as expected salary increases to cover inflation and the costs associated with the incremental element of salaries.  Current financial figures were likely to be inflated by the up-front costs associated with staff re-structuring. 
	216/05

	
	
	

	
	The annual increase in government funding to universities was normally   2-3% compared with the annual increase in the salary bill of around 5%.  To date the University had bridged this financial differential with overseas student fee income.  The increased competition for overseas students as well as continuous fluctuations in overseas student recruitment had exposed a weakness in the University’s financial position which was currently being addressed by financial re-structuring.
	217/05

	
	
	

	
	Academic staff were being encouraged to generate more research income, in particular by applying for research grants.  In addition to the resulting financial benefits, students would profit from the high quality teaching that was normally associated with research-active departments.

	218/05

	REPORT OF THE WORKING PARTY ON ACADEMIC DECISION MAKING STRUCTURES (S/05/47)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The report and recommendations of the Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures (ADMS) had been produced following a period of extensive deliberation, and incorporated feedback from departments and other interest groups.  The main drivers for change were the inadequate level of University-wide oversight of quality assurance provided by the current decision-making structure and the extent of unnecessary and inappropriate variation in policies and procedures across School and departmental boundaries.  However, the Working Party had also given attention to the need to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of decision-making, and increasing clarity and transparency about rules, policies and procedures, while retaining the current level of democracy in decision-making.
	219/05

	
	
	

	
	The key recommendations of the Working Party were to establish Faculties, whose primary responsibility would be to approve, monitor and review  degree schemes, and two University-wide School Boards, one for undergraduate and one for graduate matters, which would be primarily responsible for the development and approval of rules, policies and procedures. The Faculties would differ from the current Schools of study because their primary focus would be on the curriculum and its development, and they would have no role in developing quality assurance policies and procedures.  
	220/05

	
	
	

	
	Several members of the Senate expressed concern that the proposed ADMS no longer afforded an opportunity for junior members of academic staff to experience or participate in decision-making processes beyond their own departments.  It was proposed that junior members of academic staff should be added to the membership of Faculty Boards.  Other members of the Senate believed that junior staff had sufficient opportunities to be involved in decision-making within departmental committee structures.  In addition, it was the responsibility of the Head of Department or his/her deputy to ensure that all members of staff in departments were informed of developments and policy decisions at University level. There was clear tension between establishing an efficient ADMS at University level and providing opportunities for junior staff to be involved in decision-making processes beyond the department. 
	221/05

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the Working Party on ADMS was due to meet again in the spring term 2006 to finalise the details of committee memberships and terms of reference, for recommendation to the Senate in March 2006.
	222/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Working Party on ADMS should consider the whether it was desirable to include  junior members of academic staff on Faculty Boards, and if so revise the proposed membership accordingly. 
	223/05

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was suggested that Undergraduate and Graduate Directors of Studies should be permitted to attend meetings of the Undergraduate and Graduate School Boards, in addition to Heads of Department.  However, there was general agreement that the Boards would then be too large and that efficient decision-making would be hampered.
	224/05

	
	
	

	
	The Department of Health and Human Sciences had continued to discuss its location within the Faculty structure beyond the consultation period.  There were equally strongly-held views that the department should be a member of the Faculties of Social Sciences and of Science and Engineering.  It was suggested that the department would feel more able to identify with any one Faculty if the Faculty name included the word ‘Health’.  It was noted, however, that the primary function of the Faculty Board was to deal with degree scheme approval, monitoring and review, and not to maintain or develop relationships between departments and research groups; this was a particular role which Deans would take on within the new ADMS.  
	225/05

	
	
	

	
	It was further noted that Faculties were primarily an internal, administrative structure, which were responsible for carrying out specific quality assurance processes, and that the identity of individual departments, particularly as presented beyond the University, would be independent of Faculty membership.  Departments were being encouraged to consider their identity, especially from an external perspective, and to bring forward recommendations for changes to their internal structures of the name of the department.  The Working Party had proposed that degree schemes should ‘belong’ to departments rather than to Faculties in recognition of the status of departments as the primary academic units within the University. It was clear that current students identified more with their departments than with Schools of study.  
	226/05

	
	
	

	
	Nevertheless, the Working Party had recognised particular issues about Faculty membership for a number of departments and interdisciplinary centres which did not naturally fall into a single Faculty grouping.  It had therefore proposed that Faculty Boards should be permitted to co-opt a number of additional members, in order to allow representation from departments or centres which were not already members of the Faculty.  Further discussion about Faculty membership, including student representation, would take place during the spring term 2006.
	227/05

	
	
	

	
	Concern was expressed about the potential impact on the business of Senate if Faculty and School Boards reported direct to the Senate, since it was possible that this would be the first opportunity for conflicting recommendations to be identified. There was general agreement, however, that the different functions of Faculty Boards and School Boards, as well as cross-representation by Faculty Deans would enable such potential conflicts to be identified before recommendations were submitted to the Senate.
	228/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the recommendations of the Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures, as set out in paper S/05/47 (copy attached to the file copy of the minutes), be approved for implementation in October 2006.
	229/05

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF SCHOOL BOARDS
	

	
	

	(a)
Graduate School (S/04/48)
	

	
	

	Changes to Regulations
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that Regulation 4.35 be amended with effect from October 2006, as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):  

Part-Time Candidature – General Requirements
4.35
Part-time candidates may be permitted to not present themselves for final examination, including submission of dissertations or theses, before the end of the prescribed period in the last term of study. No reduction in the period of study or fee will be permitted (except under the terms of Regulation 4.41. or where part-time study less than half-time is being raised to half-time).


	230/05

	
	

	(b)
School of Humanities and Comparative Studies
	

	
	

	
	No items were reported for Senate
	231/05

	
	

	
	

	
	

	(c)
School of Law
	

	
	

	
	No items were reported for Senate.
	232/05

	
	
	

	(d)
School of Social Sciences (S/04/41)
	

	
	

	Approval of New Degree Schemes
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be approved for introduction in October 2006:


BA European Studies (4yr)


BSc Economics with Mathematics


FdSc Health Sciences (Mental Health) 

	233/05

	
	
	

	(e)
School of Science and Engineering
	

	
	

	
	No items were reported for Senate.
	234/05

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES WHICH REPORT TERMLY TO THE SENATE
	

	
	

	(a)
Academic Standards Committee (S/05/50)
	

	
	

	Academic Offences Procedure
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The proposed amendment was favourable to students, since it would ensure that cases where the penalty for an academic offence would jeopardise a student’s award would be considered by an Academic Offences Committee (AOC).  Students were invited to attend AOCs and permitted to bring a representative with them for support.  The Academic Offences Procedure was available to students via myEssex.
	235/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Academic Offences Procedures be amended with immediate effect, as set out in Appendix A to the report of Academic Standards Committee (26.10.05 & 23.11.05).


	236/05

	
	

	Breach of Professional Conduct and Termination of Training/Placement Learning Whistleblowing (Public Interest Disclosure) Procedure
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Additional time was required to prepare placement providers in the NHS for the introduction of the proposed Breach of Professional Conduct and Termination of Training/Placement Learning Whistleblowing (Public Interest Disclosure) Procedure.  It was therefore agreed to defer its introduction until 2006/07. 
	237/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Breach of Professional Conduct and Termination of Training Procedure and the Placement Learning Whistleblowing (Public Interest Disclosure) Procedure be approved for introduction in 2006/07, as set out in Appendix B to the report of Academic Standards Committee (26.10.05 & 23.11.05).  


	238/05

	
	
	

	Periodic Review Reports
	

	
	
	

	(i)
Literature, Film and Theatre Studies PGT
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

MA Literature

MA Film Studies

MA Film and Literature

MA Theatre

PG Certificate Literature

PG Certificate Film Studies

PG Certificate Film and Literature.

	239/05

	(ii)
Law UG
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

LLB Law (three year)

LLB English and European Laws (four year)

LLB English and French Law with Maitrise (four year)

LLB Law and Human Rights (four year)

LLB Law and Philosophy (four year)

LLB Law and Politics (four year).
	240/05

	
	
	

	(iii)
Human Rights PGT
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following scheme be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

MA Theory and Practice of Human Rights.
	241/05

	
	
	

	(iv)
Economics UG
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

BA/BSc Economics

BA/BSc Economics (European Exchange)

BA/BSc Financial Economics

BA/BSc Management Economics

BA/BSc International Economics

BA Economics with French, German, Italian, Spanish

BA Economics with Human Rights

BA History and Economics.
	242/05

	
	
	

	Optional Coursework
	

	
	

	Noted
	It was unclear as to whether the resolution of Academic Standards Committee accurately reflected its intentions in relation to the introduction of compulsory coursework.  There was some discussion about whether the intention was to introduce compulsory coursework per se or whether it was a requirement that such coursework should be of a summative nature.  It was noted that Academic Standards Committee supported the practice adopted by the Department of Philosophy of permitting students to submit additional coursework to improve their performance where there had been specific problems with a piece of coursework.
	243/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Academic Standards Committee should be requested to reconsider its resolution on the matter of compulsory coursework.
	244/05

	
	
	

	Student Satisfaction Survey
	

	
	

	Noted
	Student members expressed concern about the resolution to replace the current Student Satisfaction Survey (SSS) questions with National Student Survey (NSS) questions where appropriate since this would reduce the extent to which the SSS data gathered in 2005/06 could be compared with previous years’ data.  Concern was also expressed about the decision to exclude final year students from the SSS in 2005/06. 
	245/05

	
	
	

	
	It was important to align the SSS as far as possible with the NSS in order to provide relevant information about the University’s internal survey to applicants alongside NSS data.  The SSS also provided student feedback about the University’s smallest departments, which did not feature in the NSS data, and it was important for applicants to be able to compare SSS data readily with the NSS data published for similar departments in other universities. 
	246/05

	
	
	

	
	The decision to exclude final year students from the SSS had been based primarily on the desire to avoid so-called survey fatigue. It was important to encourage final year students to respond first and foremost to the NSS, which took place in the same term as the internal SSS. However, there was general agreement that final year students should, where possible, be included in any Essex-specific survey about the student experience as a whole.
	247/05

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that further consultation should take place, particularly with the Students’ Union, prior to finalising the University’s Student Satisfaction Survey questionnaires for 2005/06.
	248/05

	
	
	

	(b)
Learning Partnerships, Board of Studies (S/05/51)
	

	
	

	Discontinuation of Schemes
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Foundation Certificate programmes and award formerly offered at the Southend Centre be discontinued with effect from the 2005/06 academic session.
	249/05

	
	
	

	Membership of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Deputy Academic Registrar be added to the ex officio membership of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships with effect from the 2005/2006 academic year.
	250/05

	
	
	

	(c)
Equal Opportunities Steering Group (S/05/52)
	

	
	
	

	Policy Statement on Equal Opportunities
	

	
	

	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
	

	
	
	

	
	that the University’s Policy Statement on Equal Opportunities should be amended to include the term ‘gender identity’, as set out in Appendix A to the report of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group (22.11.05).
	251/05

	
	
	

	Progress on Policy Documents
	

	
	

	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the University of Essex Policy and Code of Practice on Religion and Belief and on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity be approved, as set out in Appendices B and C to the report of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group (22.11.05).
	252/05

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES WHICH REPORT ANNUALLY TO THE SENATE
	

	
	

	(a)
Disciplinary and Membership Panel (S/05/53)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	253/05

	
	
	

	(b)
Learning and Teaching Committee (S/05/54)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	254/05

	
	
	

	STUDENT NUMBERS 2005/06 (S/05/55, tabled)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	255/05


Joanne Tallentire

Senior Assistant Registrar

8 January 2006
Appendix A

VC’s Oral Report, Senate 7 December 2005

It is almost six months since Senate last met and inevitably in a period of that length there have been many significant developments and events which would take too long to cover in any depth in my report. You will be aware of some of them via the Monday evening meetings of Heads and Deans, departmental meetings and School Boards, and also through Wyvern. And you will be aware of some them through your own eyes: the shape of the New Lecture Hall opposite the Library is emerging out of the ground and preparatory work has just begun on the new Social Science Research Centre between the Health Centre and the back of the social science and humanities departments. 

There is a good deal that is positive to report. For example:

In July Council approved a University proposal that Colchester Institute, the further education college in Colchester town centre, should adopt this University in place of APU – now renamed Anglia Ruskin University - as its validation partner, as from October 2006. This proposal is supported by HEFCE which wishes to see a larger realignment of FECs and universities in the Eastern region and will transfer funded student numbers from ARU to Essex. 

The relationship will be similar to that of SEEC to the University: like the College the Institute remains an independent institution but will teach University validated degrees mainly in subjects that we cannot or do not wish to offer ourselves. We would expect gradually to build up the joint provision of degree programmes, access courses for University entry and 1+2 or 2+1 progression arrangements. There are many obvious advantages to the Institute becoming a partner of its local University rather than one 30 miles away. And there are considerably advantages – financial and strategic - to the University.  It was expected that there would be a public announcement earlier in the autumn but this has been delayed pending HEFCE’s resolution of some final details with ARU. In the meantime, the implementation of the changes affecting CI and the University is proceeding amicably and on schedule.

The University and joint trade unions agreed on a single salary spine within the National Framework Agreement more rapidly and easily than most universities, which will come into effect in October. Indeed, the University was explicitly commended by the AUT in its small roll of honour in a full-page advertisement in the Times Higher. This reflected the long tradition of cooperative industrial relations on campus, one of the University’s underestimated but valuable assets and for which I should like to pay tribute both to the campus trade union leadership and to our staff in the Personnel Office.

In September the results of the first National Student Survey were announced. The survey measures final year undergraduates’ satisfaction with a range of aspects of their educational experience. The results for the University were generally better than or similar to national averages: 85% of all Essex students said they were satisfied overall with the quality of their degree, and only 7% were dissatisfied. Some departments did particularly well:

L&L: 1/15

Sports Science: 1/38

Law: 4/67

Sociology: 5/70

Economics: 7/40

Biological Sciences 10/58 

Nonetheless the survey revealed some aspects of University teaching where there is considerable scope for improvement, in particular the promptness and quality of feedback to students on their academic work and contribution of courses to students’ personal development and employment prospects. Most other universities were subject to the same implied criticism, but that of course is no reason for complacency or inaction on our part. 

In the course of this year, Andy Downton, who is Pro Vice Chancellor for Academic Standards, will be bringing proposals to the Schools and Senate for a step shift improvement in all of these areas. There will also be a wide consultation, as part of the renewal of the University’s five year strategic plan, on significant changes to our curriculum and modes of assessment designed to improve the employability of our graduates. This is something on which the University does not perform as well as we should wish, partly because of our particular mix of subjects, but only partly: as the era of the £3000 fee approaches, we also need to give the employment skills of our students a higher priority in what we teach and assess and the way we teach and assess. 

Another positive development has been the improvement in the University’s research income, which was ahead of forecasts. This term there have been some notable successes, in particular two large programme grants worth £2m in the Department of ESE alone. The number of research grant applications is steadily increasing, now aided by the appointment of two funding development managers. Nonetheless, the University’s research income still depends on too narrow a base, in particular on ISER and the Data Archive. Only a third of academic staff have research grants and a few departments are almost entirely bereft of external research funding. This is not consistent with a University which seeks to count as one of the country’s leading research universities. The University’s volume of research income would automatically rise if its research grant base widened, with obvious benefits for the University’s RAE performance and financial position: this too is a matter that requires urgent attention this year.

Student numbers

There is, however, one serious setback to report: after five successive years of strong growth in student numbers, the student recruitment figures were disappointing this year. In view of the strategic and financial implications of this year’s results I trust Senate will allow me to go into a little more detail than normal. 

Our recruitment of UK and EU undergraduates was satisfactory. The target was 100 higher than the previous year and was met. Indeed the intake of just over 1700 UK and EU undergraduates was the highest in the University’s history. 

However, recruitment of almost all other categories of student fell  below target, in some cases quite markedly and unexpectedly. The shortfall in overseas fee-paying students has been particularly serious with a 28% decline in overseas UGs and a 20% decline in overseas postgraduates  compared with last year .

We did anticipate that our overseas student intake would fall this year, because applications were significantly lower than last year – by 35% in the case of undergraduates and about 15% in the case of postgraduates. As a result we adjusted our expectations and thus financial forecasts sharply downwards for this year. In the case of overseas UGs, the adjustment was about right, if anything too pessimistic; but in the case of overseas postgraduates it was too optimistic by some margin.

The pattern of applications, acceptances and actual arrivals has been quite different from previous years. The most significant change is the very much larger proportion of ‘no shows’, i.e. of applicants who have firmly accepted our offer of a place but not turned up. The reason for this, we believe, is a much higher rejection of or delay in responding to visa applications than in previous years, which in turn reflects more stringent Government policy towards potential illegal immigrants and security risks. In addition some apparently emerging student markets have turned out to be hollow e.g. 75% of visa applications have been turned down in Nigeria because the entry clearance officers doubt the academic bona fides of the applications. I know from conversations with fellow vice chancellors that many other universities – including UEA, Sussex, Liverpool, Sheffield and Hertfordshire - have experienced the same phenomenon.

This explains our forecasting problems but begs the question of why applications have fallen in the first place. The main reason is that the University is heavily dependent on China for its overseas student recruitment – in recent years it has accounted for about 40% of all overseas undergraduates and 30% of overseas postgraduates – and the Chinese market is evidently in decline. 

This is for a variety of reasons: China is rapidly increasing its own capacity, establishing new large universities at a fast rate; at the same time Far Eastern currencies including China’s have depreciated against sterling so that UK overseas fees have cost 25% more to Chinese students over the last three years. The UK share of the Chinese market is slipping in favour of Australia, Malaysia and, most significantly, the United States which is now reversing its tight visa policy ushered in immediately after 9/11. And it has to be said that Essex is probably losing what has been a remarkably high market share as other UK universities enter the market.

Whatever the reasons, the shortfall against target in overseas students has serious financial repercussions for the University. As the Budget Update and Later Year Financial Forecasts paper shows, the shortfall in overseas student numbers has reduced University income by about £1.2m at a stroke. The impact is not confined to this year, of course, because undergraduates and research students stay for 3 years and because we must plan on the assumption that the Chinese market is in permanent decline, even if we strive to improve our market share in future years. 

To this must be added further losses arising from much poorer retention of 2nd and 3rd year undergraduates this year: 600 1st year students failed one or more examination in June and 200 failed exams again in September and could not continue their studies. 

Anticipating a decline in overseas student numbers, I asked Christine Temple to conduct an urgent review over the summer of our overseas student recruitment strategy and operations ands she has now reported. The review recommends changes in five areas:

· The management structure for overseas recruitment and retention, with a focus on a better integration of activities that are currently dispersed into a single International Office, and a strengthening of the Office’s staff and senior management;

· Marketing, in particular, the replacement and renewal of our portfolio of courses and programmes, better marketing information and, most important, the diversification of markets, including overseas students studying in UK schools;

· The establishment of more collaborative arrangements with high quality institutions abroad;

· A significantly enhanced role for the English Language Teaching Centre, now retitled the International Academy, working in partnership with Insearch;

· A more streamlined admissions process.

We shall implement these changes with despatch but their impact will not be felt for at least a year. For example, we have already signed an 2+2 admissions agreement with Nanjing University, which will send 100 students for direct entry into the 2nd year of our Departments of CS and ESE but the first students won’t arrive until 2008. There is a gratifying increase in the number of Insearch students taking preparatory Certificates of HE and we can expect an additional 40-50 to enter the second year of AFM, Economics and CS in October. We are pursuing  two or three more agreements like that with Nanjing in China and elsewhere.

But they will not save the University from having to take unpalatable measures to deal with the financial consequences of our disappointing student numbers. We need surpluses of at least £3m simply to remain sustainable – to maintain and replace our buildings and facilities, to recruit and retain our staff, and launch new academic developments. Yet we are forecasting deficits this year and next year and an inadequate surplus the year after. 

The most recent figures on UG applications suggest that we shall have another difficult year for student recruitment in October. They come with a health warning because it is early days and the weekly figures have been very volatile. Nonetheless:

· UK/EU down nationally by 6%, down at Essex by 9%

· Overseas down nationally by 3%, down at Essex by 2%.

· The UK/EU decline follows the surge to beat fees last year (and from new accession states) – compared with two years ago student numbers look very similar.

· One pretty safe conclusion is that there has been no recovery of the o/s student market: at best it has stabilised at its new and lower level.

Urgent measures are needed to reduce our cost base in the short-term and generate new income streams in the longer-term. We have already pruned our operating budgets this year and we shall extend our staff cost reduction programme. We are not yet in a position to tell Departments what their targets are, but they will be based on their NIE surplus/deficit and these targets will be adjusted in both directions if the NIE position in a Department materially changes in the next two to three years. 

On the income side we are taking a number of measures. We have put in place the foundations for a new overseas recruitment strategy and this will be rolled out over the year: it will help us to redouble our efforts to improve our overseas student intake. There is a great deal more we can do  to increase our research income under the Research Council’s more generous funding of overhead costs. We shall benefit financially from the validation arrangements we have with CI and SEEC. And there is a proposal from F& S Committee going to Council to raise a capital sum to tidy us over the next few difficult years by selling the Avon Way student residences. But steps such as these, while useful sticking plaster, do not address the fundamental requirement of aligning our costs, which must include staff costs, with our income, which is largely driven by tuition fees. The financial consequences this year of the big drop in overseas student numbers brings home to us all how dependent the University is on a volatile student market and how important it is for departments to cooperate, as I am sure they will, with the measures that are being taken on both the cost and income side to put the University on a firmer financial foundation.
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